
ANNOTATED 

AGENDA 

CITY OF ANTIOCH PLANNING COMMISSION 

ANTIOCH COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
200 “H” STREET 

 
 WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 18, 2017 

6:30 P.M. 

 NO PUBLIC HEARINGS WILL BEGIN AFTER 10:00 P.M. 

UNLESS THERE IS A VOTE OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION 

TO HEAR THE MATTER 

 
 APPEAL 
 
All items that can be appealed under 9-5.2509 of the Antioch Municipal Code must be 
appealed within five (5) working days of the date of the decision.  The final appeal date of 
decisions made at this meeting is 5:00 p.m. on WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 25, 2017. 

 
If you wish to speak, either during “public comments” or during an agenda item, fill out a 
Speaker Request Form and place in the Speaker Card Tray.  This will enable us to call 
upon you to speak.  Each speaker is limited to not more than 3 minutes.  During public 
hearings, each side is entitled to one “main presenter” who may have not more than 10 
minutes.  These time limits may be modified depending on the number of speakers, 
number of items on the agenda or circumstances.  No one may speak more than once on 
an agenda item or during “public comments”.  Groups who are here regarding an item may 
identify themselves by raising their hands at the appropriate time to show support for one of 
their speakers. 
 
ROLL CALL   6:30 P.M. 

 
Commissioners  Motts, Chair 
    Zacharatos, Vice Chair (absent) 
    Parsons 
    Mason 
    Hinojosa (absent) 
    Husary (absent) 
    Conley 
  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR 
 
All matters listed under Consent Calendar are considered routine and are recommended for 
approval by the staff.  There will be one motion approving the items listed.  There will be no 
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separate discussion of these items unless members of the Commission, staff or the public 
request specific items to be removed from the Consent Calendar for separate action. 

 
1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  A.   May 4, 2016                 CONTINUED 

B.  September 7, 2016 CONTINUED 
C.  October 19, 2016 CONTINUED 
D.  November 16, 2016 APPROVED 

 
* * * END OF CONSENT CALENDAR   *   *   * 

 
NEW ITEM 
 
2. Sand Creek Focus Area – An update on the ongoing General Plan Land Use 

Element Update, with emphasis on the Sand Creek Focus Area policies.  An 
Administrative Draft will be presented.     NO ACTION 

 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 
 
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
ADJOURNMENT   8:03 pm 

 
Notice of Availability of Reports 

This agenda is a summary of the discussion items and actions proposed to be taken by the 
Planning Commission.  For almost every agenda item, materials have been prepared by 
the City staff for the Planning Commission’s consideration.  These materials include staff 
reports which explain in detail the item before the Commission and the reason for the 
recommendation.  The materials may also include resolutions or ordinances which are 
proposed to be adopted.  Other materials, such as maps and diagrams, may also be 
included.  All of these materials are available at the Community Development Department 
located on the 2nd floor of City Hall, 200 “H” Street, Antioch, California, 94509, between the 
hours of 8:00 a.m. and 11:30 a.m. or by appointment only between 1:00 p.m. and 5:00 p.m. 
Monday through Friday for inspection and copying (for a fee).  Copies are also made 
available at the Antioch Public Library for inspection.   Questions on these materials may be 
directed to the staff member who prepared them, or to the Community Development 
Department, who will refer you to the appropriate person. 
 

Notice of Opportunity to Address the Planning Commission 
The public has the opportunity to address the Planning Commission on each agenda item.  
You may be requested to complete a yellow Speaker Request form.  Comments regarding 
matters not on this Agenda may be addressed during the “Public Comment” section on the 
agenda. 

Accessibility 
The meetings are accessible to those with disabilities.  Auxiliary aids will be made available 
for persons with hearing or vision disabilities upon request in advance at (925) 779-7009 or 
TDD (925) 779-7081. 

STAFF REPORT STAFF REPORT 

STAFF REPORT STAFF REPORT 

STAFF REPORT 
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1-18-17

CITY OF ANTIOCH 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting     May 4, 2016 
6:30 p.m.  City Council Chambers 

Vice Chair Zacharatos called the meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. on Wednesday, May 4, 
2016 in the City Council Chambers.  She stated that all items that can be appealed 
under 9-5.2509 of the Antioch Municipal Code must be appealed within five (5) working 
days of the date of the decision.  The final appeal date of decisions made at this 
meeting is 5:00 P.M. on Wednesday, May 11, 2016. 

ROLL CALL 

Present: Commissioners Parsons, Husary, Mason, and Vice Chair 
Zacharatos 

Absent: Commissioner Hinojosa and Chair Motts 
Staff: Director of Community Development, Forrest Ebbs 

Minutes Clerk, Kitty Eiden 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

1. Approval of Minutes: April 20, 2016 

On motion by Commissioner Parsons, seconded by Commissioner Mason, the 
Planning Commission approved the minutes of April 20, 2016, as presented.  The 
motion carried the following vote: 

AYES: Parsons, Husary, Zacharatos, Mason 
NOES: None 
ABSTAIN: None 
ABSENT: Hinojosa, Motts 

NEW PUBLIC HEARING 

2. UP-15-13, AR-15-13, V-15-05 – ARCO AM/PM Gas Station/Convenience
Store – PM Design Group, applicant, on behalf of Jagdish Kumar Bhalla,
property owner, requests Planning Commission approval of a use permit, design
review, and a variance for the demolition of the existing gas station and
construction of a new gas station with a 3,769 square-foot convenience store.
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The variance request would allow the sale of alcoholic beverages within 500’ of 
another alcohol sales outlet, which is ordinarily prohibited by Municipal Code. 
The project is located at 2610 Contra Loma Boulevard (APN 076-191-038-9).    

Director of Community Development Ebbs presented the staff report dated April 27, 
2016 recommending the Planning Commission approve UP-15-13, AR-15-13, V-15-05 
with the findings and subject to the conditions contained within the staff reports attached 
resolution. 

In response to Commissioner Mason, Director of Community Development Ebbs stated 
a pole sign would be visible from east bound Highway 4; however, the canopy sign 
would not. 

Vice Chair Zacharatos opened the public hearing. 

Ron Jacobs, PM Design Group, representing Jack Bhalla, stated the rebuild of this 
station would maximize the site and be an enhancement to the area.  He discussed the 
importance of replacing the pole sign as it would allow them to advertise the business to 
Highway 4.  He noted that when Caltrans removed the original sign; it was with the 
understanding that they would be able to replace it, after the improvements were 
completed.  He stated if the pole sign was not allowed, they would like to bring back a 
revised sign program.  

In response to Commissioner Mason, Mr. Jacobs clarified if they were to revise the 
signage program, they would add illuminated ARCO letters to the canopy and increase 
building signage. 

In response to Commissioner Parsons, Mr. Jacobs stated the canopy would not be 
visible from the freeway. 

Jody Knight, representing Reuban, Junius & Rose, LLP, stated Jagdish Bahlia would be 
a good neighbor and strictly enforce the conditions of approval.  She noted this 
business was isolated and not conducive to loitering.  She further noted this project 
would increase employment, upgrade the site, and provide a benefit to the community. 

In response to Commissioner Mason, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained highway signage was coordinated through Caltrans.   

Commissioner Parsons added no signs were currently planned indicating this off ramp 
provided services.  

Vice Chair Zacharatos closed the public hearing. 

Commissioner Parsons spoke in support of the variance for alcohol sales noting this 
area was unique with no conflicting businesses.  Additionally, she noted the signage 
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should be allowed as it was an established business that previously had a pole sign on 
their property.   

Commissioner Mason stated he felt it was a good project; however, he had reservations 
for the pole sign as it may set a precedent.  He noted the fact there was a pole sign at 
the business in the past could be justification. 

Commissioner Zacharatos spoke in support of allowing the pole sign and the variance 
for alcohol sales.   

Commissioner Husary voiced her support for the pole sign; however, suggested alcohol 
sales be limited.   

Director of Community Development Ebbs stated if the Planning Commission was 
compelled to support the pole sign, in order to avoid a precedent, language could be 
added to the finding indicating that this was a unique circumstance as there was a sign 
on the property that was taken down and there was generally consistency with the 
General Plan looking at the overall sum of the project.  He stated that the Planning 
Commission could also limit the hours of alcohol sales. 

In response to Commissioner Parsons, the applicant indicated he would abide by 
decisions made by the Planning Commission this evening.   

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-08 

On motion by Commissioner Parsons, seconded by Commissioner Husary, the 
Planning Commission members present unanimously approved UP-15-13, AR-15-
13, V-15-05 with the findings and subject to the conditions contained within the 
staff reports attached resolution.  With the following revisions: 

A) Adding a finding that the pole sign shall be allowed as it is a replacement
for the previous pole sign located at the business.

B) Liquor sales shall be allowed from 6:00 A.M. – 12:00 A.M.

The motion carried the following vote: 

AYES: Parsons, Husary, Zacharatos, Mason 
NOES: None 
ABSTAIN: None 
ABSENT: Hinojosa, Motts 

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 

Director of Community Development Ebbs reminded the Planning Commission that a 
General Plan Land Use Element Update would be on the May 18, 2016 agenda. 
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Vice Chair Zacharatos announced she would not be available for the May 18, 2016 
Planning Commission meeting. 

Jagdish Bahlia thanked the Planning Commission and staff for allowing him to rebuild 
his ARCO station and noted it would be the gateway to Antioch.  

Vice Chair Zacharatos thanked Mr. Bahlia for his interest in Antioch. 

Pastor Henry Kelly, representing Grace Temple Church of God in Christ, reported he 
had not received a notice regarding this meeting or the variances.  He expressed 
concern for the close proximity of the ARCO station to other businesses selling liquor in 
the area.  He stated they had been attempting to clean up the area; however, it was a 
challenge with the illegal activity occurring.   

Commissioner Parsons responded that a new business opening in the area would 
create more activity and deter criminal activity.   

Director of Community Development Ebbs stated he would be available to discuss this 
matter with Pastor Kelly after the meeting and reiterated that the business would only be 
selling beer and wine. 

Commissioner Mason added that the business was prohibited from selling single serve 
beer and wine-derived products.   

Pastor Kelly stated he was also concerned with unsafe traffic conditions and the fact 
that on-street parking had been eliminated in the area. 

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS 

None. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

None. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Vice Chair Zacharatos adjourned the Planning Commission at 7:08 P.M. to the next 
regularly scheduled meeting to be held on May 18, 2016. 

Respectfully Submitted, 
Kitty Eiden 
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1-18-17

CITY OF ANTIOCH 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting      September 7, 2016 
6:30 p.m.  City Council Chambers 

Chair Motts called the meeting to order at 6:31 P.M. on Wednesday, September 7, 2016 
in the City Council Chambers.  He stated that all items that can be appealed under 9-
5.2509 of the Antioch Municipal Code must be appealed within five (5) working days of 
the date of the decision.  The final appeal date of decisions made at this meeting is 5:00 
P.M. on Wednesday, September 15, 2016.

ROLL CALL 

Present: Commissioners Parsons, Mason, Hinojosa, Vice Chair Zacharatos 
and Chair Motts 

Absent: Commissioners Husary and Conley 
Staff: Director of Community Development, Forrest Ebbs 

Contract Planner, Cindy Gnos  
Assistant City Engineer, Lynne Filson 
City Attorney, Michael Vigilia 
Minutes Clerk, Kitty Eiden 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

1. Approval of Minutes: August 17, 2016 

On motion by Commissioner Zacharatos, seconded by Commissioner Parsons, 
the Planning Commission approved the minutes of August 17, 2016, as 
presented.  The motion carried the following vote: 

AYES: Parsons, Zacharatos, Mason 
NOES: None 
ABSTAIN: Hinojosa, Motts 
ABSENT: Husary, Conley 
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NEW PUBLIC HEARING 
 
2. PD-16-02, UP-16-06, AR-16-03 – Vineyard Self-Storage – Reid Hamilton, 

Hamilton Solar, requests approval of a Mitigated Negative Declaration, a rezone 
to Planned Development District (PD), a Use Permit, and Design Review for the 
development and operation of a 1,390 square foot office building, 100,943 
square foot of self-storage space, and approximately 70,600 square foot of 
outdoor boat and RV storage space on approximately 6.68 acres.  The proposed 
project also includes off-site sewer improvements.  

 
Staff recommended that this item be continued to September 21, 2016. 
 
On motion by Commissioner Parsons, seconded by Commissioner Zacharatos, 
the Planning Commission unanimously continued PD-16-02, UP-16-06, AR-16-03 – 
Vineyard Self-Storage to September 21, 2016. 
 
AYES: Parsons, Zacharatos, Mason, Hinojosa and Motts 
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  None 
ABSENT:  Husary, Conley 
 
3. UP-15-16 – Delta Courtyard – Antioch Pacific Companies, requests use permit, 

design review, and a lot line adjustment approval for the construction of 126-units 
of affordable rental housing.  The project would consist of a three-story and four-
story building that combine to house 17 one-bedroom, 38 two-bedroom, 62 three-
bedroom units, and 9 four-bedroom units.  Based on the R-25 zoning 
designation, 115 units would be allowed on the site; therefore, the applicant is 
requesting a density bonus of ten percent in order to allow 126 units.  In 
conjunction with the density bonus, the applicant is requesting approval of an 
incentive to reduce the required parking from 240 spaces to 187.  The proposed 
project would develop affordable rental housing units on two adjoining parcels 
located at 701 and 810 Wilbur Avenue (APNs 065-110-006 and -007).   

 
Contract Planner Gnos presented the staff report dated September 2, 2016, 
recommending the Planning Commission approve the use permit and design review 
subject to the conditions contained in the staff report’s attached resolution.  In addition, 
staff recommended approval of the Density Bonus and would like Planning 
Commission’s further consideration and direction regarding the requested Parking 
Concession. 
 
In response to Commission Hinojosa, Contract Planner Gnos clarified the property 
owner to the east has requested a masonry wall along the property line.   
 
Commissioner Hinojosa stated she reviewed the preconstruction survey and there 
remained a potential for burrowing owls to be present at the time of grading; therefore, 
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she suggested adding a condition of approval requiring a preconstruction survey and 
avoidance and minimization measures for the project. 
 
Commissioner Hinojosa suggested the Commission and applicant discuss the potential 
for adding a gated entry to the project. 
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
cautioned that setbacks for the gate would require careful site planning. 
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained requirements necessary to achieve state-mandated concessions.  Contract 
Planner Gnos added that the below market rate housing plan met all the requirements.   
 
Commissioner Mason expressed concern that there was no guest parking and it would 
be unsafe to park on the other side of Wilbur Avenue as there was no safe crossing.  He 
noted at 28.5 units per acre, this project exceeded the City’s requirements per the 
Municipal Code. 
 
Contract Planner Gnos explained the Density Bonus ordinance allowed the project to 
reduce the City’s parking requirements without a variance as well as exceed the 
maximum density.   
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs added the Density Bonus was consistent 
with the provisions in the Municipal Code and the City was compelled to allow the 
additional units above 25 per acre.  In addition, the applicant was allowed to ask for 
additional concessions, which the City was compelled to give unless the City could 
make a finding to the contrary. 
  
Vice Chair Zacharatos stated she felt 215-239 parking spaces were reasonable, given 
the total amount of bedrooms in the project and questioned whether this site was 
appropriate for housing. 
 
In response to Vice Chair Zacharatos, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained the City was compelled to continually add to their inventory of affordable 
housing. 
 
Contract Planner Gnos added the Housing Element identified this site for the provision 
of affordable housing and it was rezoned to R-25 as part of the Housing Element. 
 
In response to Chair Motts and Commissioner Hinojosa’s questions regarding the 
CEQA exemption, Contract Planner Gnos explained criteria used to determine this 
project as an infill project and noted the project was consistent with the General Plan.  
Director of Community Development Ebbs added that the City had adopted a 
community climate action plan, which carried the burden for greenhouse gases through 
a series of programs and non-development type activities. 
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In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Contract Planner Gnos stated the applicant had 
attempted to mitigate the parking issue through the proposed Parking Management 
Plan.  She noted C3 requirements were State law. 
 
Chair Motts opened the public hearing. 
 
William Spann, Pacific West Communities, Delta Courtyard Apartment Project, 
presented a PowerPoint presentation which included a background of their company, 
examples of other projects, overview of amenities, site plan, illustration of materials and 
project benefits.  He explained the Parking Management Plan and discussed the results 
of the studies that indicated low income families had fewer cars especially in urban 
areas.  He explained funding for the project and noted there was a shortfall and if they 
were to lose units due to the concern over parking, that shortfall would increase.  He 
noted the installation of a gate would most likely reduce parking spaces; however, he 
agreed to look at the issue. 
 
In response to Commission Mason, Mr. Spann stated he would discuss a local hire 
provision with his partner.   
 
Commissioner Mason stated a good faith effort of at least 25% local hire would be 
preferred. 
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Mr. Spann explained the onsite property 
management team enforced provisions of the Parking Management Plan.  He discussed 
their outreach and communication strategies.  He expressed concern regarding the 
requirement to provide bus passes noting he was unaware of the costs associated; 
however, he offered to research the issue and cooperate if possible. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs explained the Antioch Police Department and 
Code Enforcement would not patrol private property or issue citations for vehicles 
legally parked on the street; however, if a vehicle was parked in the red zone or on the 
street for longer than 72 hours, the vehicle could be cited and towed. 
 
Andrew Wheeler, Project Architect,  stated onsite managers and maintenance staff lived 
on the property and their parking would come out of the provided parking.   
 
In response to Chair Motts, Mr. Spann stated they would be amiable to analyzing 
permeable materials to offset the size of the retention basin and gain more parking 
area. 
 
Mr. Spann displayed a video flyover of the proposed project. 
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Mr. Spann explained garages helped the 
financial performance of the project and physical appearance.  He commented that 
there would be windows so staff could monitor their usage. 
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In response to Commissioner Mason, Mr. Spann clarified 4-5 managers/maintenance 
staff would live onsite. 
 
In response to Vice Chair Zacharatos, Mr. Spann explained they had designed a similar 
project in Gilroy that had comparable parking constraints. 
 
In response to Commissioner Parsons, Assistant City Engineer Filson clarified the 
project would drain into the C3 basins which then cleaned and slowed down drainage 
into the public storm drain system.  She stated she was unsure if it would drain into 
Lake Alhambra.  She noted the water could not drain any faster and had to be at least 
as clean as it is in its current undeveloped state.  She noted there would not be any 
impact or deterioration of the existing condition. 
 
Commissioner Parsons spoke in support of increasing the masonry wall height to 8 feet 
along North Lake Drive. 
 
Andrew Wheeler, Project Architect, explained the project was heavily landscaped on the 
east elevation as a visual barrier and the majority of the project would be native and 
drought tolerant plants.  
 
Commissioner Parsons requested the applicant enhance landscaping on the east 
elevation. 
 
Mr. Spann stated that they could explore planting trees on the Garrow property. 
 
Bill Campbell, Antioch resident, voiced his opposition to the project draining into Lake 
Alhambra.  He suggested draining the project toward Wilbur Avenue and then utilizing 
the retention basin area for additional parking.  He requested an 8 foot masonry wall on 
North Lake and that the facility is gated.  Additionally, he expressed concern for a four 
story building being constructed adjacent to existing residential development. 
 
Mike Serpa, property owner, discussed the challenges of developing this site.  He spoke 
in support of Pacific West Communities noting they had a reputation for building and 
managing very successful affordable rental projects.  He explained that draining the 
project toward Wilbur Avenue would not be possible and noted the C3 basin was 
designed to function efficiently.  He offered to fund enhanced landscaping and install an 
8 foot masonry wall to address Mr. Campbell’s concerns. 
 
Chair Motts closed the public hearing and reopened the public hearing at the request of 
a speaker. 
 
Greg Piasatelli, expressed concern for the screening of this project from his property 
along Minaker Drive as well as the project draining into the river.  Additionally, he noted 
he was concerned for parking spilling into the adjacent neighborhood and a low income 
housing project decreasing his property values.  He reported Cupertino Tow utilized 
Minaker Drive as a main thoroughfare, which was loud and deteriorating the street. 
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Chair Motts closed the public hearing. 
 
Chair Motts declared a recess at 8:19 P.M.  The meeting reconvened at 8:27 P.M. with all 
Planning Commissioners present with the exception of Commissioners Conley and 
Husary who were previously noted as absent. 
 
Commissioner Hinojosa listed the following items she would like considered for the 
conditions of approval: 
 

 Conduct and provide results of a preconstruction survey and implement 
minimization measures for avoidance for western burrowing owls and 
nesting birds prior to the grading of the project. 

 Installation of an entry gate on site if it could be accommodated and 
encroachment of the setback would be acceptable without taking away 
parking 

 Submission of an annual report on how the parking management plan is 
performing, require guest parking passes, and provide bus passes at no 
cost to the residents 

  
 The masonry wall on the North Lake Drive side shall be increased to 8 

feet 
 The masonry wall shall be installed on the East  property line 
 The applicant shall provide additional landscape screening along North 

Lake Drive 
 

Director of Community Development Ebbs speaking to the parking management plan 
explained additional language could be added; however, this was a permanent project 
and there would be no recourse if parking became a problem.   
 
Assistant City Engineer Filson stated if parking on the street became a problem, 
residents could request a permit parking district. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs explained a parking district was not available 
at this time. 

 

Chair Motts agreed with Commissioner Hinojosa and suggested in the future for C.3 
compliance, staff consider permeable materials for projects to free up space for parking. 
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained the Planning Commission would be approving the Development Plan and the 
Density Bonus would go to Council to formalize the contract. 
 
In response to Commissioner Parsons, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained C3 requirements.   
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Assistant City Engineer Filson stated if water drained into Lake Alhambra, it would go 
into the very outfall on the north end heading into the river. 
 
In response to Commissioner Mason, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
clarified the nearest bus stop was east bound 250 feet to the west on the south side of 
Wilbur Avenue.  Assistant City Engineer Filson added if an additional bus stop were 
needed, Tri Delta would provide one.  She noted there were signalized crosswalks at 
Cavallo Road and Minaker Drive.  
 
Commissioner Mason supported installation of an entry gate for the project, bus passes 
for residents and extension of the masonry wall to 8 feet.  He stated he would prefer 
200 parking spaces and questioned if motorcycle spaces were included. 
 
Vice Chair Zacharatos concurred with comments made by Commissioners Hinojosa and 
Mason.   
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs stated the Commission could ask for a yearly 
review of the Parking Management Plan; however, the City was limited on what could 
be done if it was not functioning successfully. 
 
Commissioner Hinojosa shared concerns regarding the parking issue; however, she felt 
the City was obligated due to State requirements linking back to the concessions.  She 
stated she did not know that she could attribute the necessary findings for denial.  She 
noted that while she felt there would not be adequate parking and they were creating a 
nuisance for the community, she believed there was a moral and legal obligation to 
meet the affordable housing requirements and the need within the community.  She 
further noted adding more substance to the parking plan may help address these 
concerns even though enforcement was limited.  She stated she felt this location was 
good for linking to public transit. 
 
Chair Motts added with the sale of the Gaylord property, there may be potential for 
employment within the neighborhood.  He questioned if there was an ability to encroach 
into the setback to provide space for the gated entry. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs stated if there was consensus for the 
installation of a gate, a condition could be added that the applicant exhaust all 
measures to install a gate except reducing parking. 
 
In response to Commissioner Parsons, Assistant City Engineer Filson stated the long 
term plan for Wilbur Avenue was bike lanes for both sides.   
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs clarified the options for the Planning 
Commission this evening included approving the project with the conditions as 
amended, directing staff to develop findings for denial or continue the project for 
redesign to reduce the impact of the concession. 
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Following discussion, the Planning Commission agreed the garage doors enhanced the 
design of the project.   
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Contract Planner Gnos clarified the applicant 
addressed the majority of revisions requested by Stantec Architects.  Director of 
Community Development Ebbs noted the removal of the basketball court would not 
result in additional parking spaces. 
 
Following discussion the Planning Commission agreed that staff should work with the 
applicant to explore the compact spaces to increase parking. 
 
Contract Planner Gnos stated staff would make sure there was adequate guest parking 
when reviewing the Parking Management Plan. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-16 
 
On motion by Commissioner Hinojosa, seconded by Vice Chair Zacharatos, the 
Planning Commission approved the use permit and design review subject to the 
conditions contained in the staff report’s attached resolution.  With the following 
modifications and additions: 
 
 Modify Condition D3 to eliminate the requirement for the formation of the 

police services CFD. 
 Modify Condition J9 to require the installation of entry gates without 

parking reduction. 
 Modify Condition J14 to require that garage doors have windows and not 

be eliminated. 
 Modify Condition J15 requiring guest parking permits, free bus passes for 

residents, parking stickers or implement other measures to control parking 
and require annual monitoring of garages to ensure they are not being 
used for storage. 

 Add a Condition requiring preconstruction surveys and minimization and 
avoidance measures for burrowing owls and nesting birds. 

 Add a Condition adding two feet on the masonry wall adjacent to N. Lake 
Drive. 

 Add a masonry wall along the east side property line.  
 Add additional landscape screening along N. Lake Drive. 

 
The motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Parsons, Zacharatos, Mason, Hinojosa and Motts 
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  None 
ABSENT:  Husary, Conley 
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In response to Commissioner Parsons, Assistant City Engineer Filson stated she would 
provide her with information as to where the detention basin water was draining.  
Commissioner Parsons stated she would like the City to pursue a sewage line that does 
not drain into Lake Alhambra. 
 
NEW ITEM 
 
4. PC Training Budget 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs reported the training budget for his staff and 
the Planning Commission was not included in the last budget.  He noted the League of 
California Cities Planning Commissioner’s Academy and California Chapter of the 
American Planning Association Annual Conference would be held in Northern California 
next fall.  He further noted his intent would be to insert at least $500.00 per 
Commissioner into next year’s budget to ensure they could participate in one of the 
conferences.  He explained that since the local events were not scheduled until next fall, 
he did not feel it necessary to request a mid-year budget transfer. 
 
Chair Motts reported the American Planning Association held some local weekend 
training sessions.   
 
Commissioner Hinojosa added that those trainings were free and held in public 
locations. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs encouraged Commissioners to forward any 
local training opportunities to him so he could disperse the information to other 
Commissioners. 
 
City Attorney Vigilia added if the Planning Commission were interested in certain 
training topics, his office could coordinate with outside legal counsel to provide 
workshops or trainings during a Commission meeting. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs added if the Commission had questions 
regarding the City code or planning issues, he would be happy to provide a report to the 
Commission. 
 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 
 
In response to Commissioner Hinojosa, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
clarified that Commissioner Conley had been appointed to an unexpired term and his 
seat was up for reappointment 
 
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS  
 
None. 
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COMMITTEE REPORTS  
 
None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Chair Motts adjourned the Planning Commission at 9:29 P.M. to the next regularly 
scheduled meeting to be held on September 21, 2016. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Kitty Eiden 
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CITY OF ANTIOCH 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting      October 19, 2016 
6:30 p.m.  City Council Chambers 

Vice Chair Zacharatos called the meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. on Wednesday, October 
19, 2016 in the City Council Chambers.  She stated that all items that can be appealed 
under 9-5.2509 of the Antioch Municipal Code must be appealed within five (5) working 
days of the date of the decision.  The final appeal date of decisions made at this 
meeting is 5:00 P.M. on Wednesday, October 26, 2016. 

ROLL CALL 

Present: Commissioners Husary, Mason, Conley and Vice Chair Zacharatos 
Absent: Commissioner Parsons, Hinojosa and Chair Motts 
Staff: Director of Community Development, Forrest Ebbs 

Assistant City Engineer, Lynne Filson 
Contract Planner, Cindy Gnos 
City Attorney, Michael Vigilia 
Minutes Clerk, Kitty Eiden 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 

1. Approval of Minutes: A. May 4, 2016
B. July 20, 2016
C. August 17, 2016
D. September 7, 2016
E. September 21, 2016

A motion was made by Commissioner Mason, seconded by Commission Husary 
to approve the May 4, 2016 minutes.  The motion carried the following vote: 

Ayes: Husary, Mason, Zacharatos 
Absent: Parsons, Hinojosa, Motts 
Abstain: Conley 

Due to the lack of members present to vote in the majority, the Minutes of May 4, 2016, 
July 20, 2016, August 17, 2016, September 7, 2016 and September 21, 2016 were 
continued to the next meeting. 



2 

 

 
NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
2. AR-16-02 – AVIANO – Aviano Farms, LLC, requests design review approval 

and a use permit for phases 2 and 3 of the 533 single family Aviano 
development, as well as the accompanying mailboxes, landscaping, sound walls, 
fencing, and entry features.  The project site is located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier Libby Medical High School 
(APNs 057-050-022 and 057-030-050). 

 
Contract Planner Gnos presented the staff report dated October 14, 2016 
recommending that the Planning Commission approve the use permit for phases two 
and three and the design review application (AR-16-02) for the 533-unit single family 
subdivision known as Aviano subject to the conditions contained in the attached 
resolution (see Attachment B).  
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained the Antioch Unified School District owned property in the Sand Creek Focus 
Area, collected fees for school impacts and a school site for this area was in their long 
range plan. 
 
In response to Commissioner Mason, Director of Community Development Ebbs stated 
staff felt 42 inches was adequate for fencing around the basins. 
 
Commissioner Mason expressed concern for the height of the fence and the potential of 
children climbing over it and drowning in the basin. 
 
Assistant City Engineer Filson clarified water would only be in the basin directly after a 
rain storm; however, the Planning Commission could require the applicant to build a 
higher fence if they felt it was necessary.   
 
Commissioner Mason stated there were security concerns regarding visibility of the 
entryways on plan #1 and #4. 
 
Contract Planner Gnos responded that in those instances the applicant had made the 
front porch larger to enhance visibility.  Additionally, the plotting plan indicated the unit 
with the door on the side would most often be located on a corner lot. 
 
Vice Chair Zacharatos opened the public hearing. 
 
Michael Evans, DeNova Homes Project Manager, gave a brief background of their 
project and noted this was the final step to entitlement.  He reported they had started 
biological work on the site. 
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Erik Gellerman, Gates and Associates, gave an overhead presentation of the revised 
tentative map book which included the illustrative land plan, lifestyle hub and sports 
zone as well as the landscaping plan and streetscape. 
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, Mr. Evans clarified there would be left and right 
turn lanes exiting the subdivision. 
 
Steve Bowker, OAG Architects, gave an overhead presentation of the architecture, 
materials and elevations for the development. 
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, Mr. Bowker stated they would be providing 
tankless water heaters and air conditioning units would be located in the rear side 
yards. 
 
In response to Commissioner Mason, Assistant City Engineer Filson explained this was 
the first project with the new LED street light standard and they would be much brighter. 
 
Mr Bowker noted the new energy code would be implemented in January and the lights 
in the homes would also be LED. 
 
Vice Chair Zacharatos closed the public hearing. 
 
Vice Chair Zacharatos stated she liked the new elevations and landscaping plan.   
 
Commissioner Husary thanked the applicant for the high quality project and providing 
options for three car garages and patio covers.  
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, the applicant indicated one HOA would cover the 
entire development.   
 
Commissioner Mason stated he supported the project and the positive changes brought 
forth by the applicant.  He reiterated his concern regarding the height of the fencing 
around the basins and requested that they be increased to a minimum of five feet. 
 
In response to Vice Chair Zacharatos, the applicant clarified they were working with the 
post office for the route and location of the mailboxes. 
 
Commissioner Conley agreed with Commissioner Mason regarding the need to 
increase the height of fencing around basin.   
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, Michael Evans stated they were in agreement 
with the conditions of approval including as revised this evening.   
 
A motion was made by Commissioner Conley to approve the use permit for phases two 
and three and the design review application (AR-16-02) for the 533-unit single family 
subdivision known as Aviano subject to the conditions contained in the attached 
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resolution with direction to the applicant to increase the height of the wall adjacent to the 
detention basins. 
 
Assistant City Engineer Filson explained there were two different types of storm water 
basins, one to clean the water and one to hold the water.  She stated the area being 
utilized for the dog park, would rarely see standing water of more than 6 inches.  She 
noted the southern basin was anticipated to have more water; however, it was designed 
for water to soak in or flow out through a pipe during large storm events. 
 
The applicant noted as currently designed all the water in the basin would dissipate 
within 72 hours. 
 
Following discussion, the motion was revised as follows: 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-21 
 
On motion by Commissioner Conley, seconded by Commissioner Mason, the 
Planning Commission approved the use permit for phases two and three and the 
design review application (AR-16-02) for the 533-unit single family subdivision 
known as Aviano subject to the conditions contained in the attached resolution, 
adding a condition of approval that the applicant increase the wall adjacent to the 
southern basin to 60 inches.  The motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Husary, Zacharatos, Mason and Conley  
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  None 
ABSENT: Parsons, Hinojosa and Motts 
 
3. EMERGENCY SHELTER REZONE – The City of Antioch is proposing to rezone 

the 4.89-acre vacant parcel directly south of the intersection of East Leland 
Road/Delta Fair Boulevard and Century Boulevard from Mixed 
Commercial/Residential (MCR) District to Mixed Commercial/Residential (MCR) 
District and Emergency Shelter (ES) Overlay District (APN 074-080-034). 

 
Director of Community Development Ebbs presented the staff report dated October 10, 
2016 recommending that  the  City  Council  rezone  the  property denoted  as  
Assessor’s  Parcel  Number  074 - 080-034 from Residential  High Density  Residential  
(R-35) to Residential  High  Density  (R-35) and Emergency Shelter (ES) Overlay 
District. 
 
In response to the Commission, Director of Community Development Ebbs stated staff 
had not received any applications for a shelter.  He noted if another use were approved 
for this site, the City would be under no obligation to replace it, as they were in 
compliance; however, they felt this site was much more amenable to a meaningful 
project. 
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Vice Chair Zacharatos opened and closed the public hearing with no members of the 
public requesting to speak. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-22 
 
On motion by Commissioner Conley, seconded by Commissioner Mason, the 
Planning Commission recommended that  the  City  Council  rezone  the  property 
denoted  as  Assessor’s  Parcel  Number  074 - 080-034 from Residential  High 
Density  Residential  (R-35) to Residential  High  Density  (R-35) and Emergency 
Shelter (ES) Overlay District.  The motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Husary, Zacharatos, Mason and Conley  
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  None 
ABSENT: Parsons, Hinojosa and Motts 
 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS  
 
None. 
 
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS  
 
None. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS  
 
None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Vice Chair Zacharatos adjourned the Planning Commission at 7:31 P.M. to the next 
regularly scheduled meeting to be held on November 2, 2016. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Kitty Eiden 
 

 

 

 



   1D   

   1-18-17 
 

CITY OF ANTIOCH 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

 
Regular Meeting                                    November 16, 2016 
6:30 p.m.                               City Council Chambers 
                    
Chair Motts called the meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. on Wednesday, November 16, 2016 
in the City Council Chambers.  He stated that all items that can be appealed under 9-
5.2509 of the Antioch Municipal Code must be appealed within five (5) working days of 
the date of the decision.  The final appeal date of decisions made at this meeting is 5:00 
P.M. on Wednesday, November 23, 2016. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Present: Commissioners Parsons, Husary, Mason, Conley and  

Chair Motts 
Absent: Commissioner Hinojosa and Vice Chair Zacharatos 
Staff: Senior Planner, Alexis Morris 

Director of Community Development, Forrest Ebbs 
Assistant City Engineer, Lynne Filson 
City Attorney, Michael Vigilia  

 Assistant City Manager/Public Works Director/City Engineer, Ron 
Bernal  

 Minutes Clerk, Kitty Eiden 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS  
 
None. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR 
 
1. Approval of Minutes: A. May 4, 2016 

B. July 20, 2016 
C. August 17, 2016 
D. September 7, 2016 
E. October 19, 2016 
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On motion by Commissioner Parsons, seconded by Commissioner Mason, the 
Planning Commission approved the minutes of July 20, 2016, as presented.  The 
motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Parsons, Husary, Mason and Motts 
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  Conley 
ABSENT:  Zacharatos, Hinojosa 
 
On motion by Commissioner Parsons, seconded by Commissioner Husary, the 
Planning Commission approved the minutes of August 17, 2016, as presented.  
The motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Parsons, Husary, Mason and Conley  
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  Motts 
ABSENT:  Zacharatos, Hinojosa 
 
Due to the lack of members present to vote in the majority, the Minutes of May 4, 2016, 
September 7, 2016 and October 19, 2016 were continued to the next meeting. 
 
NEW PUBLIC HEARING 
 
2. Z-16-01 – Second Residential Units Ordinance Amendment – The City of 

Antioch is proposing text amendments to Section 9-5.3805-Second Residential 
Units of the Zoning Ordinance to comply with new state laws relating to 
Accessory Dwelling Units, including, but not limited to, changes to definitions 
related to accessory dwelling units, increases in the maximum square footage 
allowed for accessory dwelling units, and reduction of some parking 
requirements.  The proposed ordinance would be applicable city-wide.  This 
project is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act. 

 
Senior Planner Morris presented the staff report dated November 10, 2016, 
recommending the Planning Commission approve the attached resolution 
recommending that the City Council adopt the ordinance (Exhibit 1 to the resolution) 
making text amendments to section 9-5.3905-Second Residential Units of the Zoning 
Ordinance to comply with new state laws relating to Accessory Dwelling Units. 
 
In response to the Commission, Senior Planner Morris explained this action would not 
change how connection fees were calculated.  She noted there was a process to apply 
for an administrative use permit to legalize non-permitted second units.  She further 
noted under the new law a garage could be converted to a second unit on the condition 
that parking could be provided somewhere else on the lot.  She stated living 
requirements needed to be provided and the unit needed to be brought up to code for 
the habitable space. 
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Director of Community Development Ebbs added the cities could no longer require 
covered parking for residential units. 
 
Chair Motts opened and closed the public hearing with no members of the public 
requesting to speak.   
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs stated that 70 sq. ft. per person was required 
for living space and it could not consist of areas utilized for kitchens, bathrooms or 
hallways. 
 
Senior Planner Morris stated the City could not ask who was living in a unit other than 
specifying one of the units was required to be owner occupied.   
 
Chair Motts spoke in support of the state law relating to Accessory Dwelling Units. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-23 
 
On motion by Commissioner Conley, seconded by Commissioner Parsons, the 
Planning Commission unanimously approved the attached resolution 
recommending that the City Council adopt the ordinance (Exhibit 1 to the 
resolution) making text amendments to section 9-5.3905-Second Residential 
Units of the Zoning Ordinance to comply with new state laws relating to 
Accessory Dwelling Units. 
 
The motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Parsons, Husary, Mason, Conley and Motts 
NOES:  None 
ABSTAIN:  None 
ABSENT:  Zacharatos and Hinojosa 
 
NEW ITEM 
 
3. General Plan Land Use Element – Sand Creek Focus Area Update and 

Administrative Draft 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs gave a Power Point presentation and 
presented the staff report dated November 8, 2016, recommending the Planning 
Commission receive an update on the Sand Creek Focus Area portion of the General 
Plan Land Use Element and the Administrative Draft and provide direction to staff. 
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained fire road access in the open space would be addressed in the project 
development stage. 
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In response to Commissioner Parsons, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained if land west of Empire Mine Road was acquired by the Parks District and they 
surrendered development rights, it would free up 169 units that could be reallocated. 
 
In response to Chair Motts, Director of Community Development Ebbs explained cities 
do not generally use their power of land use authority to convert private property and 
take away development rights.  He noted acquiring the area would improve the goal of 
the HCP to protect the habitat; however, the City allowing limited development of the 
site would not be inconsistent with an HCP.  He noted funds generated through other 
participants in the HCP could be utilized to acquire the land and turn it into open space.  
He clarified if a developer submitted an application prior to an HCP being in place, there 
would be a full environmental review and if an HCP was in place, it would compare the 
impacts and the City would need to be consistent with the plan.  He reported they were 
in the process of moving forward with the HCP with the conservancy and County; 
however, State and Federal agencies indicated their contribution would take 
approximately 2-3 years.  He stated as an interim solution they had proposed allowing 
development to piggyback on the East Contra Costa HCP; however, their response was 
that they did not have time to consider that option.  He stated the goal was to fund local 
acquisitions.   
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs continued with the staff report by providing 
an overview of an example project. 
 
Commissioner Mason requested units derived from the senior bonus be required to be 
additional senior units. 
 
In response to Chair Motts, Director of Community Development Ebbs explained 
backing out open space and imposing a minimum lot size created a hybrid of gross and 
net density for the project area.  He stated what was before the Commission was more 
conclusive and effective at achieving open space goals. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs completed the presentation by providing the 
next steps in the process. 
 
In response to Commissioner Conley, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained that the City collected a General Plan maintenance fee from all development 
specifically for the purpose of updating the General Plan. 
 
Commissioner Parsons stated she supported Commissioner Mason’s request that units 
derived from the senior bonus be required to be additional senior units. 
 
Chair Motts opened the public hearing.  
 
Erwin Mendoza, Antioch resident, speaking on behalf of Antioch residents and 77 
citizens who signed a petition in opposition to The Ranch Project, stated they were 
opposed to the development due to increased crime rate, shortage of police staffing, 
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increased traffic congestion, and a shortage of schools.  He stated the project also 
contradicted recommendations in the staff report pertaining to hillside development and 
increased the risk of soil erosion.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to listen to 
the residents and resolve their concerns. 
 
Chair Motts clarified the preliminary development plan for The Ranch project was 
considered at the last Planning Commission meeting. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs added that The Ranch project was subject to 
a full project review and would provide the public with an opportunity to speak when 
they submit a formal application. 
 
Jenny Tsagris, Antioch resident, spoke in opposition to The Ranch project noting the 
take away of open space would negatively affect property values of existing homes.  
She expressed concern for noise impacts and suggested an open space buffer between 
the project and existing development. 
 
Evan Gorman, Antioch resident, questioned why the General Plan designated 4000 
units for the Sand Creek Focus Area and why multifamily density was decreased.  He 
stated he appreciated the discussion on open space. 
 
Karen Whitestone, California Native Plant Society, stated she appreciated the 
discussion this evening related to open space and considerations for future 
environmental analysis and the HCP.  She offered their resources and data basis for 
analysis.  She stated this area overlapped with botanical priority protection area and it 
would be very important to provide a corridor between the hilltops for the projection of 
species.  She noted preservation of the open space over urban park development was 
preferred.  She further noted locally rare plants offered unique characterizations and 
incorporating them into local development would be a great opportunity.  She offered to 
work directly with the Planning Commission and provide resources for their 
consideration. 
 
Chair Motts encouraged Ms. Whitestone to contact members of the Planning 
Commission. 
 
In response to Chair Motts, Ms. Whitestone stated there were some areas on the 
botanical priority protection area map that show sandy/alkaline soils indicative of unique 
species.  She recommended the Planning Commission focus on those areas. 
 
Juan Pablo Galvan, Save Mt Diablo, stated he appreciated the Commission’s input and 
staff’s work on the General Plan update.  He discussed the HCP and the highest 
acquisition priority areas impact on future development of the area west of Empire Mine 
Road.  He stated the current Administrative Draft did not indicate how the creek setback 
was determined and suggested increasing the creek buffer to 200 feet on either side.  
He noted the plan also lacked the hillside transfer policy.  He encouraged the City to 
match the southwest open space corridor to the current designated highest acquisition 
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priority lands in the East Contra Costa HCP.  He provided land use maps that show 
exact lines of the corridors.  He stated the land west of Empire Mine Road was the most 
diverse and biologically sensitive.  He suggested that it could serve as a natural buffer 
of the highest acquisition priority lands designated by the HCP. 
 
Joel de Valcourt, Greenbelt Alliance, stated he appreciated staff providing information 
on the Sand Creek Focus Area.  He expressed concern regarding how the plan 
compared with the General Plan and suggested alternative scenarios and the HCP 
process be incorporated.  He questioned how the removal of acreage dedicated for 
employment uses would affect the City’s jobs/housing ratios.  He expressed concern 
that the administrative draft removed all language related to public transportation and 
transit oriented development densities, which may result in CEQA issues.  He 
suggested the City reach out to residents south of Lone Tree Way to receive their input. 
 
Greg Souza, Antioch resident, suggested a minimum of a 300 foot buffer along Sand 
Creek and preserving 75% of the tops of the hills.  He stated the 4000 maximum unit 
count should be reduced with the removal of Kaiser, PG&E and Contra Costa property. 
 
Wendi Aghily, Antioch resident, in response to a previous speaker explained The Ranch 
project had not provided a buffer between their project and the existing development.  
She stated the 30% open space included the Sand Creek buffer which was required.  
She reminded the Planning Commission that they were appointed and asked the 
Commission when they would be considering what the local residents wanted.  She 
requested the Planning Commission suspend their decision and allow the new Mayor 
the opportunity to provide input.   
 
Gil Murillo, Antioch resident, stated there would be approximately 8000 housing starts 
approved in the region, which would add to the freeway congestion.  He discussed the 
importance of seeking input from the community and outside agencies to obtain 
information.  He expressed concern with the removal of job generation area and 
suggested postponing the decision until the new Council is seated and public outreach 
was conducted. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs thanked Juan Pablo Galvan for providing 
details on the HCP.  In regards to development west of Empire Mine Road, he noted it 
was not the role of staff to determine if it was feasible.  He agreed that any development 
on the parcel would be difficult and challenged; however, current policy assigned some 
level of development in the area.  He stated it was premature to predict the demise of a 
project that may exist and set policy based on that.  He stated the General Plan called 
for 280 acres of employee producing uses; however, the City Council made a policy 
shift and elected to convert 108 acres of Business Park to housing, which resulted in 
this plan being short 35 acres.  He reported there had been interest from job producers 
in the Wilbur Avenue and 18th Street areas and the City was committed to finding 
strategic ways to bring jobs into the City.   
 
Chair Motts closed the public hearing. 
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In response to Commissioner Parsons, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained there was no legal deadline to complete this process; however, it was 
Council’s direction to proceed with it. 
 
Commissioner Parsons suggested postponing this item until the new City Council was 
seated. 
 
City Attorney Vigilia stated it was up to the Commission on how they would like to 
proceed; however, they were not bound by the preliminary results of the election. 
 
Commissioner Parsons stated she felt the residents should be heard and there needed 
to be more discussion.    
 
Chair Motts agreed with Commissioner Parsons noting change of the City Council 
would be occurring soon.  He spoke in support of more formal public outreach efforts 
with the stakeholders.  Additionally, he noted the discussion was never finalized 
regarding gross and net density.  He expressed concern for any development west of 
Empire Mine Road and voiced his support for the HCP process moving forward.  He 
stated he supported this item being continued to January, 2017. 
 
Commissioner Conley stated the City Council would be involved in the process and 
provide their feedback.  He stated he supported the project moving forward through the 
process as the public would have the opportunity to provide feedback through the 
CEQA review and public hearing process for the Planning Commission and City 
Council.  He stated he was a strong believer in property rights and owners had a 
fundamental right to develop.   
 
Commissioner Husary stated there were too many unknowns for her to make a decision 
on a project of this magnitude and she would like more public engagement through 
workshops.  She stated she would like more open space and voiced her support for the 
hybrid density calculation, taking out areas that are undevelopable and decreasing the 
total unit count.   
 
Chair Motts reiterated it was premature for an Administrative Draft and there would be 
no harm in continuing the item.  He recommended a structure for discussion and a 
formal process for the stakeholders. 
 
Commissioner Mason stated he believed the Administrative Draft could be refined 
further; however, he did not want the process stalled.  He noted the scheduling of 
community input meetings should be considered and afterward they could determine if 
the Administrative Draft should be modified.   
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs stated it appeared the majority of the 
Commission supported delaying this process until the new Council was seated.  He 
noted he did not have staff or the budget to create a large public outreach program.  He 
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clarified this was a public meeting with a public comment period to offer the opportunity 
for residents to provide feedback.  He requested further direction from the Planning 
Commission. 
 
Commissioner Parsons requested the maps of the overlay be provided to the Planning 
Commission. 
 
Director of Community Development Ebbs discouraged the Planning Commission from 
taking the East Contra Costa HCP, which the City intentionally chose not to participate 
in, and applying its policies into the General Plan.  He noted the HCP would play itself 
out with the State and Federal Agencies.  He stated he understood the sensitivity of 
everything west of Empire Mine Road; however, the City was not charged with requiring 
it to be sold to East Bay Regional Parks.  He noted calling it all open space may be 
forcing it to happen and an argument could be made that it was set up as a taking.  He 
clarified when the project application comes in for the site, there would be a site specific 
biological analysis that would dictate what could occur in the area.  He noted policy 
could be made with regards to developing in the areas of the mines. 
 
In response to Commissioner Parsons, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
stated that if Planning Commission decided to move forward with the process, the 
environmental document would come back in a formal version which would be up for 
public review and then the Planning Commission would make a recommendation to the 
City Council.  He offered to bring the Administrative Draft to the City Council for their 
review.   
 
Chair Motts stated he did not believe the discussion regarding the hillside transfer 
policy, Sand Creek buffer, gross density, housing/jobs ratios and traffic were completed 
and he supported allowing more time for the public and new Council to weigh in on the 
issues. 
 
In response to Commissioner Husary, Director of Community Development Ebbs 
explained that members of the public could host forums and he would provide 
information requested.  He noted Commissioners could be involved to a limited extent 
relative to the Brown Act. 
 
On motion by Chair Motts, seconded by Commissioner Parsons, the Planning 
Commission continued this item to January, 2017.   
 
The motion carried the following vote: 
 
AYES: Parsons, Husary, Mason and Motts 
NOES:  Conley 
ABSTAIN:  None 
ABSENT:  Zacharatos and Hinojosa 
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Director of Community Development Ebbs agreed to present this item to Council after 
the January meeting. 
 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 
 
City Attorney Vigilia stated if there were independent town hall type meetings on the 
previous item and Commissioners wanted to participate, he would caution a quorum 
participating to avoid violating the Brown Act.  He noted if the Commission had any 
questions regarding this issue, he would be available to discuss the issues. 
 
Chair Motts announced his granddaughter was born last night. 
 
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS  
 
None. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS  
 
Chair Motts reported on his attendance at the Transplan meeting.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Chair Motts adjourned the Planning Commission at 8:51 P.M. to the next regularly 
scheduled meeting to be held on December 7, 2016. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Kitty Eiden 
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“Densities are stated as the maximum permissible number of dwelling units per 
net acre that exists within the project site prior to any new dedication 
requirements.  Development is assumed to accrue only to lands that are 
“developable.”  Developable lands acres are those that are not encumbered by 
prior dedications of easements or rights-of-way, and are not so steep (generally 
over 25%) unstable, flood-prone or subject to other hazards as to be able to 
support new development.” 

 
Based off of this definition, density would apply to the entirety of the acreage in an area 
prior to any dedications and excluding any undevelopable lands.  In the SCFA, there are 
very few existing dedications - Deer Valley Road, Empire Mine Road, and a small 
segment of Sand Creek Road near the Kaiser Hospital.  The proposed method does not 
apply density to these existing rights-of-way.  The determination of developable lands is 
a broader, but sufficient guidance is provided in this definition to appropriately eliminate 
hills and the Sand Creek Corridor.  
 
The proposed density calculation method is wholly consistent with the above General 
Plan density definition contained in the Land Use Element.  As proposed, density 
applies to the entirety of a project site prior to any new dedication requirements, as 
prescribed in this definition.  Density does not apply to undevelopable lands, which were 
determined by the Planning Commission to be the 250’ wide Sand Creek corridor and 
the upper 25% of hills, as described on the map.  Both the Sand Creek corridor and the 
hilltops are assigned Open Space designations on the draft Land Use Map, which 
excludes them from development or density yield calculations.  This greater specificity is 
provided to acknowledge the additional language contained in the SCFA policies that 
further emphasize the importance of hillside and hilltop protection.  This interpretation is 
consistent with the existing definition, which addresses hills and suggests a steepness 
determination of 25%.  This steepness determination is qualified as “generally over 
25%”, which suggests that other comparable methods would be appropriate if they 
achieve comparable results.  The proposed method accomplishes this. 
 
In summary, the proposed density calculation method is a refinement of the existing 
density language in the General Plan.  It is entirely consistent, but also provides greater 
detail to avoid inconsistent interpretation for future projects. 
 
Total Development Yield – Sand Creek Focus Area 
 
From the very beginning of discussion regarding the Sand Creek Focus Area General 
Plan Land Use Element Update, the Planning Commission has consistently supported 
staff’s recommendation that the total development yield for the focus area remain 
unchanged at 4,000 total units.  This constraint has posed a consistent challenge as 
many of the policies in both the current General Plan and the evolving drafts resulted in 
development yields in excess of 4,000 units, depending on interpretation and 
application.  In addition, the two projects approved to date (Vineyards at Sand Creek 
and Aviano) both reflect densities that are not sustainable if replicated in future projects. 
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The current Administrative Draft provides a total development yield of approximately 
3,970 units, which can reasonably be rounded to 4,000 units.  The current General Plan 
does not allocate the placement of the units or provide adequate density standards to 
predict the allocation of the units.  Rather, it relies on a project-by-project analysis to 
determine the maximum development yield for each project.  Unfortunately, this would 
likely result in the entirety of the 4,000 units being distributed to early projects before all 
of the projects are even considered.  At the point, the City would be inclined to increase 
the 4,000 unit ceiling, which is inconsistent with policy to date. 
 
The Administrative Draft is intentionally more specific, providing land use designations 
consistent with the remainder of the City and reflective of the natural and topographic 
constraints present in the Sand Creek Focus Area and identified by the Planning 
Commission.   The proposed Land Use Map for the Sand Creek Focus Area uses a 
total of twelve land use designations, which are as follows: 
 

Land Use Designations - SCFA 

Designation Description Density 

SC-V Vineyards at Sand Creek 5.94 

SC-AV Aviano 3.87 

SC-MD Medium Density Residential 3.0 

SC-MD-H Medium Density Residential – Hillside 1.5 

SC-LD Low Density Residential 2.0 

SC-LD-H Low Density Residential - Hillside 1.0 

SC-VLD Very Low Density Residential 1.0 

SC-VLD-H Very Low Density Residential – Hillside 0.5 

SC-MU Mixed Use 6.0 

SC-MED Medical Use - 

SC-OS Open Space - 

SC-OS-H Open Space – Hillside - 

 
Using the above designations and the corresponding land use designation map, the 
total acreage and unit counts are as follows: 
 

Total Acreage and Units - SCFA 

Designation Acres Density Units 

SC-V 108 5.94 641 

SC-AV 138 3.87 533 

SC-MD 190 3.0 571 

SC-MD-H 93 1.5 139 

SC-LD 696 2.0 1,393 

SC-LD-H 201 1.0 201 

SC-VLD 135 1.0 135 

SC-VLD-H 69 0.5 34 

SC-MU 54 6.0 322 

SC-MED 83 - 0 
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SC-OS 958 - 0 

SC-OS-H 56 - 0 

Total 2,781 Avg. 1.43 3,970 

 
With the above land use designations in place, the City could reasonably expect to 
develop the entire 4,000 units in an equitable and predictable manner throughout the 
Sand Creek Focus Area.  The Total Development Yield is an exercise that is intended to 
generate the total number of units that can be built for a particular project based on the 
composite of the designated lands contained within its boundaries.  The following table 
represents an example of a project and the results of the Total Development Yield. 
 

Total Development Yield - Example Project  

Designation Acres Density Units 

SC-MD 10 3.0 30 

SC-MD-H 6 1.5 9 

SC-LD 20 2.0 40 

SC-LD-H 2 1.0 2 

SC-VLD 1 1.0 1 

SC-VLD-H - 0.5 - 

SC-MU 2 6.0 12 

SC-MED - - - 

SC-OS 15 - - 

SC-OS-H 3 - - 

Total 59 Avg. 1.6 94 

 
It is important to note that the Total Development Yield does not dictate where 
geographically the units must be constructed – the units may only be placed on any 
residentially-designated lands.  They must, however, conform to the minimum and 
average lot sizes of the underlying land, which is described below. 
 
Minimum and Average Lot Sizes 
 
In addition to the basic residential densities, which are primarily used to derive a Total 
Development Yield, the Planning Commission has requested minimum and average lot 
sizes to guide the character of the neighborhoods in the Sand Creek Focus Area.  
These lot sizes are as follows: 
 

Minimum and Average Lot Sizes 

Designation Minimum Lot Size Average Lot Size (sf) 

SC-V - - 

SC-AV - - 

SC-MD 
4,000 sf 5,000 sf 

SC-MD-H 

SC-LD 
5,000 sf 7,000 sf 

SC-LD-H 
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SC-VLD 
8,000 sf 12,000 sf 

SC-VLD-H 

SC-MU - - 

SC-MED 1 acre - 

SC-OS - - 

SC-OS-H - - 

Senior Housing (all districts) 4,000 sf - 

 
All units placed within the geographical boundaries of a certain land use designation, as 
identified on the Land Use Map, must adhere to the minimum and average lot sizes of 
that district.  
 
Open Space 
 
The Administrative Draft identifies 1,014 acres as either Open Space or Open Space – 
Hillside.  In total, this constitutes 37% of the total land area (2,781 acres) for the Sand 
Creek of Focus Area.  The text of the current General Plan suggests that no less than 
25% (695 acres) of the total land area be preserved in open space, exclusive of the golf 
course.  The Administrative Draft increases the amount of preserved open space by 319 
acres, or 46%, over the current General Plan.  This area consists of protected hilltops, 
the Sand Creek Corridor, and the area identified by the current General Plan as Open 
Space in the southwest corner of the Sand Creek Focus Area.  This area, commonly 
identified as the Kit Fox Habitat, is also noted in the East Contra Costa County Habitat 
Conservation Plan. 
 
In addition, the Administrative Draft imposes a minimum setback from the centerline of 
Sand Creek of 125’.  This 250’-wide corridor extends for the entire length of the creek 
and is designated as Open Space.  Within this Open Space corridor, trails and minimal 
support infrastructure are encouraged and road crossings are discouraged.  Additional 
descriptive text is provided to encourage access, visibility and interaction with Sand 
Creek. 
 
Senior Housing 
 
The Administrative Draft encourages Senior Housing throughout the Sand Creek Focus 
Area and offers a reduced minimum lot size of 4,000 square feet for this use.  It also 
omits a required average lot size for Senior Housing.  The document does not cap 
Senior Housing, nor does it prescribe precise locations for it.  Rather, it allows for 
market timing and availability of developable land to determine the location. 
 
Although the Senior Housing provisions allow for a smaller lot size, they do not 
automatically increase the underlying residential density or Total Development Yield.  
Rather, the Draft defers to the City’s existing Senior Housing and Density Bonus 
provisions, which automatically provide for increased densities for qualifying projects.  
The basis for a Density Bonus is, according to State law, the residential density 
prescribed in the General Plan.  The Density Bonus is then layered on top of that figure 







A1





B1



B2



B3



B4



B5



B6



B7



B8



B9



B10





C1



C2



C3



C4



C5



C6



C7



C8



C9



C10


	011817
	Item 1A Minutes 5-4-16
	Item 1B Minutes 9-7-16
	Item 1C Minutes 10-19-16
	Item 1D Minutes 11-16-16
	SCFA Report



